Minutes of the Methodist Council held on 17-18 October 2005

At All Saints Pastoral Centre, London Colney

Present:
The President, the Vice-President, 55 other voting members and one non-voting member.

Apologies:
The Revd J W Wesley Blakey, Mr Ronald Calver, Mr Peter Davis, The Revd Christopher Humble, The Revd Jonathan W Kerry, Mr Norman Mann, The Revd Stephen Poxon, Ms Alethea Siow

In

attendance:
Mr Adam Dyjasek (legal/personnel intern, Connexional Team), Dr Clive Marsh (Secretary, Faith and Order Committee), Ms Sarah Middleton (assisting Chaplain), Ms Karen Newsome (Minutes Secretary), Mr Toby Scott (Media Relations Officer)

Letters:
The Council agreed that letters be sent to Mrs Caroline Hickling, Ms Rachel Lampard and the family of the late Mr L Barrett.

The Council offered congratulations and thanks to Mr Toby Scott and Ms Rachel Lampard on the Third Sector Excellence Award received in recognition of the successful gambling legislation campaign by The Salvation Army and The Methodist Church.

Prayers:
The Revd Peter Cornick, Chaplain to the Council for 2005-06, and Ms Sarah Middleton (representing the Trustees for the Methodist Collection of Modern Art) led prayers.

05.3.1
The Minutes of the Methodist Council held on 7-8 April 2005 were agreed and signed by the Vice-President with the following amendments:



a.
05.2.15: Amended to read:




‘Ruby Beech presented MC/05/40.  Noting that the three posts proposed as 


redundant were selected because they supported networks which could be self-


sustaining independently of connexional support, the Council discussed and 


voted on each post individually.  The Council adopted the Connexional Team 


Work Plan for 2005-06.........’ etc. 



b.
05.2.22: Line 1, for ‘Affairs’ read ‘Practice’, and amend final sentence to 


read:



‘The Council approved the report in principle, and requested that the Law and 


Polity Committee do further work to ensure that a curtailment procedure is in 


place for all ministers and deacons in appointments under the control of the 


Church.’
05.3.2
The Minutes of the Strategy and Resources Committees (SRC) held on 9 May, 14 July and 20 September were noted.

05.3.3
Setting the Scene for the Council’s Work:


Priorities of the Methodist Church and the Work of the Council

The Revd David Deeks, General Secretary, drew attention to the Priorities of the Methodist Church as adopted by the Conference in 2004, reminding the Council that its agenda needs to be measured against those priorities and inviting Council members to monitor that.  He drew attention also to MC/05/104 and MC/05/104A, being work referred from the Conference, some of which may not fall within the Methodist Church’s Priorities and which may therefore call ultimately for a decision about whether and if so how to proceed with it.  Mr Deeks updated the Council on Team Focus (MC/05/103) and explained the ‘staff map’ showing how the reshaping of the Connexional Team in the light of the Church’s Priorities is progressing.  


In response to concerns expressed, assurances were given that, in appointing the Policy Support and Research Unit, careful thought had been given by the Joint Secretaries’ Group to changes needed in order to provide support and ‘backfill’ to cover significant pieces of work during the secondment of senior staff.   


MC/05/91 was introduced, being suggestions from Districts about strategic issues the Council should be enabled to address and plans for building these into the Council’s work over the coming years; and MC/05/92 was introduced as an initial snapshot of the Council’s agendas over the 2005-06 connexional year.


Mr Deeks drew attention to SRC Minute 05.5.5, indicating the intention to implement the recommendations of the Council Review Group from September 2006 as far as possible.  It was noted that the implications will be considered in detail at the November SRC and a full report will be before the Council for discussion in December.


The Council noted the proposed dates of Council and SRC meetings for the connexional year 2006-07 (MC/05/93) and agreed that ‘appropriate’ venues be booked.

05.3.4
Investment Management Committee: The Mrs Brewis Memorial Fund (MC/05/94)


The Revd Peter Sulston, Co-ordinating Secretary for Unity in Mission, presented MC/05/94.  A vote was taken regarding the Mrs Brewis Memorial Fund and the following resolution was passed by the required majority and duly signed on behalf of the Council by the President and Secretary:


‘We, the undersigned, Trustees of the Mrs Brewis Memorial Fund, Being satisfied that we are properly appointed Trustees of the Charity in accordance with the Governing Document hereby resolve by a minimum of two-thirds majority of the Trustees voting at a properly constituted and quorate meeting of the Charity Trustees that the following Resolution under section 75 of the Charities Act 1993 be passed:


That the restriction with respect to the expenditure of capital which is permanent endowment comprised in the Trusts of the Charity be removed.’

05.3.5
Southlands College Trust Deed (MC/05/95)


The Revd David Gamble, Co-ordinating Secretary for Legal and Constitutional Practice, presented MC/05/95 and the Council adopted the following resolution:


The Council (the Managing Trustees of Southlands College) noting that:

(a)
the Methodist Conference, meeting at Torquay on the 30th day of June 2005, resolved in exercise of the powers in that behalf conferred on it by the 1969 Trust Deed of Southlands College that subject to the approval of the Secretary of State for Education and Skills and the concurrence of the Managing Trustees the trusts declared by the 1969 Deed be wholly revoked and in lieu thereof the Property be held by the Custodian Trustees upon the charitable trusts and with and subject to the powers and provisions declared and contained in a draft declaration of trust produced to and approved by the Conference and identified by the signatures of David Gerald Deeks and David Gamble in the margin thereof; and

(b)
that the Secretary of State for Education and Skills by memorandum dated the 22nd day of June 2005 approved the revocation of the trusts of the 1969 Trust Deed and the terms of the draft declaration of trust referred to in (a) above;

concurs with the resolution of the Conference and directs and authorises pursuant to section 82 of the Charities Act 1993 David Gerald Deeks and David Gamble to execute an engrossment of the draft declaration of trust on behalf of the Managing Trustees.

05.3.6
Copyright - Deed Poll (MC/05/118)


The Revd David Gamble introduced MC/05/118 and further to Resolution 27/3 of the 1997 Conference the Council approved the Deed Poll as presented.  The Council further agreed to delegate to the Methodist Publishing House its managing responsibility for the Copyright material held by the Trustees for Methodist Church Purposes for the purposes of the Methodist Church.  It was noted that information will be brought to the Council at a later date regarding any policy guidelines to be followed about the use of Copyright material.

05.3.7
Methodist Church Fund - Conflict of Interest Guidance Notes (MC/05/96)


David Gamble introduced MC/05/96 and the Council agreed in principle that a ‘Declaration of Interests’ form be completed by Council members as appropriate.  Following discussion during which several queries were raised about the practicalities of completing the form, it was agreed that further guidance would be provided in time for the December Council so that forms can be completed and signed then.  Electronic copies of the form will also be distributed.

05.3.8
District Re-arrangements in the South-East Area of England (MC/05/97)


David Deeks presented MC/05/97 and the Council adopted the following resolutions:

1.
The Methodist Council recommends to the Conference of 2006 that The Revd John Hellyer be appointed for an initial period of six years from 1 September 2006 as Chair of the South-East District.  (Council Ballot: 49 votes in favour; none against.)
2.
The Methodist Council recommends to the Conference of 2006 that The Revd Anne E Brown be appointed for an initial period of six years from 1 September 2006 as Chair of the Bedfordshire, Essex and Hertfordshire District.  (Council Ballot: 48 votes in favour; none against.)

3.
The Methodist Council endorses the proposal to the Conference of 2006 from the Synod of the Oxford and Leicester District that the District numbered 23 be known as the Northampton District from 1 September 2006.

05.3.9
Senior Appointments in the Church


The Council engaged in discussion about ways in which a broader range of people might be encouraged to consider their suitability for, and calling to, senior appointments within the Church, such as District Chairs’ appointments.  It was agreed that this issue be kept on the agendas of the Chairs’ Meeting and the Connexional Leadership Team, and it was noted that Memorial 5 (2004) asked for a review of the current process of appointing Chairs of District.

A report is currently due to the Conference of 2006.

05.3.10
Civic Trust/Heritage Open Days


David Gamble requested the support of the Council to a proposal that the Methodist Church becomes part of the Heritage Open Doors initiative (operated by the Civic Trust and funded by English Heritage) in 2007 (a significant year for Methodist anniversaries such as the tercentenary of Charles Wesley’s birth), and similar schemes in Scotland and Wales.  The Council agreed to support the proposal that 300 Methodist chapels or other Methodist properties be opened to the public on a certain day in 2007, with appropriate materials being made available to visitors to offer information about current mission as well as historic value.  

05.3.11
Thinking about Buildings (MC/05/98) 

David Deeks introduced MC/05/98 (Thinking about Buildings) and MC/05/98A (information from the Resourcing Mission Office on the management of Methodist buildings).  The Council divided into six groups to consider questions about the use and development of Methodist properties.  Each group was asked to consider the key positive and negative factors about buildings or building developments in their Circuits and to identify common threads; to identify in the light of the Priorities issues of over-riding importance that need to be addressed; and to supply themes that might characterise church buildings in future.  The Council will return to this subject in December, when the aim will be to reach some focused conclusions about the way forward.
05.3.12
Use by Other Faith Communities of Methodist Model Trust Property (MC/05/99)


Peter Sulston presented MC/05/99, including a summary of Counsel’s Opinion and reference to Memorial 42 2005.  Following discussion, the Council agreed by 28 votes to 14 that further work be carried out on the issue of Methodist premises being used by people of other faiths and other Christian churches.  


It was further agreed that a group be convened by Peter Sulston comprising:



one representative of the Faith and Order Committee 



one representative of the Trustees for Methodist Church Purposes   



three representatives of the Interfaith Relations Committee


(consulting with the Law and Polity Committee and others, e.g. other denominations, as appropriate) 


The group will undertake a review of the 1997 Conference Report on this subject in the light of experience since then and of Counsel’s Opinion, using resources available such as Faith Meeting Faith and information from other denominations and agencies, with a view to advising the April meeting of the Council whether the position adopted by the Conference in 1972 is still viable (as concluded by the 1997 Report) and, if not, proposing a realistic timetable of the process for any required changes in order that the Council can make an informed response to the Conference.

05.3.13
Connexional Leadership Team

David Deeks informed the Council of the subjects addressed by the Connexional Leadership Team at its meeting on 4-5 October 2005, including its meeting at Lambeth Palace with the House of Bishops of the Church of England.

05.3.14
Pilgrimage of Faith (MC/05/100)


The Council received MC/05/100, being an interim report from the Pilgrimage of Faith Working Party.

05.3.15
Civil Partnerships (MC/05/100A)


David Gamble presented MC/05/100A.  Noting that under the Civil Partnerships Act coming into operation in December 2005, same-sex couples may register a civil partnership, and that the Conference in 2006 will address this subject and will decide upon the Church’s response to these issues, particularly the response to be made to couples who may approach the Church for prayers or a service of blessing, the Council adopted MC/05/100A for the interim period, confirming current good practice.  Following discussion, the report as presented was adopted with the following amendments:

a) 
Page 2, paragraph 2, final line to read, “Some may wish they could offer something more formal, in church (although at present they cannot).”

b)
Page 2, paragraph 5, to read, “Good pastoral practice means welcoming each couple and treating them with respect and sensitivity while discussing and responding to their request.  Any decision on how to respond should be made in consultation with at least the Circuit Superintendent and the District Chair.”

It was agreed that the statement of good practice will be circulated to presbyters and deacons as part of the quarterly mailing at the beginning of December, to support them as necessary while the Conference decisions are awaited.  

05.3.16
Safeguarding: Time for Action (MC/05/101)


The Council welcomed The Revd James A Booth, Chair of the Time for Action Monitoring Group, who presented MC/05/101 as a draft of the report to the 2006 Conference.  The Council engaged in discussion about the content and style of the report and made suggestions for its development.  The Council received the report and directed the Monitoring Group to continue its work as described in the report, guided by the Council’s discussion.  The December Council will identify a small group to act on its behalf to give further scrutiny to the developing report before presentation to the Conference.  The final report will be contained in the en bloc business of the Council, but not brought for further discussion unless Council members deem it necessary.  Any Council members wishing to be a part of the ‘scrutiny’ group were asked to contact David Deeks.


The Council further agreed that the report be sent to the group currently working towards a ‘rolling resource’ of hymns and songs for use in the Church. Jim Booth and David Gamble agreed to prepare an accompanying commentary reflecting the Council’s discussion.  

05.3.17
Southlands


The Council agreed to delegate to the SRC the responsibility for receiving and considering details of a proposed scheme at Southlands, scrutinising it and making a decision about whether to grant approval to proceed.

05.3.18
The Olympics


Anthea Cox, Co-ordinating Secretary for Public Life and Social Justice, informed the Council that Churches Together in England is hoping to co-ordinate Churches and other Christian agencies in the provision of chaplaincy services and the response to opportunities presented by the hosting of the Olympics in London in 2012.  Council members were invited to contact Anthea Cox to share ideas or information.

05.3.19
Methodist Relief and Development Fund (MRDF)


Ms Kirsty Smith (Director, MRDF), accompanied by The Revd Dr Peter Byass (Chair of the trustees), made a presentation to the Council about their current work and their strategic plan for the next three years.  The President expressed the Council’s thanks to the staff team at MRDF for their work.

05.3.20
The Vice-President and the President in turn shared thoughts and reflections with the Council.  

05.3.21
Elections for Conference 2006 (MC/05/102)


The Revd Kenneth G Howcroft, Assistant Secretary of the Conference, drew attention to MC/05/102 and invited Council members to put forward nominations for election in December of its representatives to the Conference of 2006.

05.3.22
2007 Conference (MC/05/105)


The Council received MC/05/105 and, noting that the Conference of 2007 will be held at the Norbreck Hotel in Blackpool from 20-28 June, agreed that a provisional contract be signed when appropriate.

05.3.23
Appointments (MC/05/106)


The Council appointed the committees as listed in MC/05/106, with the following amendments:

a.
Methodist Diaconal Order Committee (6) - Delete The Revd Kenneth G Howcroft and Deacon Janice Hacon; and add The Revd Margaret P Jones.

b.
World Church Committee (10) - Delete Mrs Sandra Dickson and The Revd Israel Selvanayagam; add Mrs Claudette Fitzpatrick (elected by the Conference of the Methodist Church in Ireland), and Mrs Jo Newell (representative from MRDF)

c.
Connexional Local Preachers’ Committee (23) - Delete Mr Noel Clarkson, Mr Ron Kirk, Miss Greta Otway, Dr John W Sawkins and Dr Jean Wakeham; add Mr Ken Kingston, Mr Donald Smith, Mr Terry Ayres, The Revd Catherine Hutton and Mrs Ros Peedle

d.
Creative Arts in Methodism (28) - Delete Mr Dudley Coates; add The Revd Dr Roberta Topham.

e.
Joint Advisory Committee for the Ethics of Investment (32) - Add Dr Brian Gennery  (expert in pharmaceutical medicine, consultant for a number of biotechnology and pharmaceutical companies and venture capital groups).

05.3.24
Stationing Committee Membership (MC/05/107)


The Council noted MC/05/107 and, on behalf of the Conference, appointed The Revd David King to the Stationing Committee as a representative of the Lancashire Region, with immediate effect.

05.3.25
Candidates Appeals Committee (MC/05/108)


The Council noted MC/05/108 and appointed The Revd Philip S Turner, Deacon Margaret Matta and The Revd Tony F McClelland to the Candidates Appeals Committee, with immediate effect.

05.3.26
Ministerial Candidates Selection Committee (MC/05/109)


The Council noted MC/05/109 and, on behalf of the Conference, appointed The Revd John Bates, The Revd Diane Hicks, The Revd Robert Manning, The Revd Rose Westwood, Mrs Pat Bates, Mrs Christine Dutton and Mrs Elizabeth Holmes to the Ministerial Candidates Selection Committee, with immediate effect, and further noted the reinstatement to the Committee of The Revd Elizabeth Smith, whose name was inadvertently deleted from the list put to the Conference for appointment.

05.3.27
Panel for the Nomination of District Chairs 2005-06 (MC/05/110)


The Council noted MC/05/110 and, on behalf of the Conference, appointed the following to the Panel for the Nomination of District Chairs 2005-06:


Ms Margretta Bowstead, Dr Susan M Jones, Mr David T A Kitley, Miss Rosemary K Pritchard, Mr Gordon H Roberts, Mr Alan R P Weeks and Mrs Ruth M Wilton 


The Council further noted the following name, brought verbally:


Mr Michael Tolson: District Treasurer, West Yorkshire District; retired chartered accountant; Methodist Local Preacher; has served on the Methodist Council and undertaken various roles within the life of his local church.


The Council agreed, on behalf of the Council, to appoint Mr Michael Tolson to the Panel for the Nomination of District Chairs 2005-06.

05.3.28
Chair of the Strategy and Resources Committee (MC/05/111)


The Council noted MC/05/111 and agreed to nominate Mr John Kenvyn Wales to the Conference for appointment as Chair of the Strategy and Resources Committee for six years from 1 September 2006.

05.3.29
Women’s Network President (MC/05/112)


The Council noted MC/05/112.

05.3.30
Extension of Senior Connexional Team Appointment: Evangelism and Church Planting Secretary (MC/05/113)


The Council noted MC/05/113 and appointed The Revd Graham Horsley as Evangelism and Church Planting Secretary in the Connexional Team for a further period of five years from September 2006.

05.3.31
Appointment of Board Member for Fresh Expressions (MC/05/114)


The Council noted MC/05/114 and appointed The Revd G Howard Mellor to the board of Fresh Expressions with immediate effect for a period not exceeding six years.  

05.3.32
Appointment of Rural Consultant (MC/05/115)


The Council noted MC/05/115 and appointed The Revd Graham R Jones as a member of the Connexional Team, to serve in the joint appointment as Rural Consultant for the Methodist Church and the United Reformed Church, based at the Arthur Rank Centre, Stoneleigh, from 


1 January 2006 for an initial period extending no later than 31 August 2011.

05.3.33
Loss of Earnings Rate (MC/05/116)


The Council noted MC/05/116 and confirmed the maximum loss of earnings rate for 2005-06.

05.3.34
2007 Anniversaries - Report of the Enabling Group (MC/05/117)


The Council noted MC/05/117.

05.3.35
District Contributions - 2006-07 (MC/05/119)


The Council noted MC/05/119 and approved the District contributions as set out, on the recommendation of District Treasurers.

